

64 Jardin Drive, Unit 1B Concord, Ontario L4K 3P3 T. 905.669.4055 F. 905.669.0097 klmplanning.com

File:

P-2206

April 4, 2017

City of Vaughan c/o Barbara McEwan, City Clerk 2141 Major Mackenzie Dr. Vaughan, ON L6A 1T1



Attention:

Mayor and Members of Council

Re:

Community Area Policy Review

For Low-Rise Residential Designations

Amendment to the Vaughan Official Plan 2010

File 15.120.1

Maplequest (Vaughan) Developments Inc.

65M-4550 (19T-12V002)

Dear Mayor and Members of Council,

KLM Planning Partners Inc. is the land use planner on behalf of Maplequest (Vaughan) Developments Inc. with respect to their above noted plan of subdivision. We have had an opportunity to review the Recommendation Report to the Committee of the Whole to be heard by Vaughan Council on April 4, 2017 regarding the Community Area Policy Review for Low-Rise Residential Designations. After our review, we believe further clarification is required to some of the proposed amendments, which if unchanged, have the potential to adversely impact not only our client's lands, but other future development in the City.

The above noted plan of subdivision (19T-12V002) was registered as Plan 65M-4550 on March 10, 2017. This registered plan of subdivision includes certain blocks which require further development applications, some of which were contemplated and rezoned to facilitate townhouses without frontage on a public road and others which may be required to be altered from street townhouses to have access via condominium roads due to proposed revisions to the approved block plan by other owners. We are concerned that the proposed amendments to Vaughan Official Plan 2010 (VOP 2010) may have adverse impact on the ability to develop these lands efficiently.

As we understand, the proposed amendments to VOP 2010 are intended to address concerns with regards to infill townhouses in mature neighbourhoods and to mitigate potentially adverse impact on these established areas. The proposed amendments define 'Established Community Areas' within the City and provide additional policies with regards to townhouse development within these areas. We are concerned that the proposed amendments are unclear and do not sufficiently limit the effects of the proposed amendments to these Established Community Areas only. We are concerned that there will be the potential for staff to interpret the policies of VOP 2010 in order to limit townhouse development in

all areas of the City. This could affect the potential development of our client's lands and the City's ability to meet provincial requirements related to intensification and efficient use of land and services.

Our first concern relates to the proposed amendment to Policy 9.2.3.2.d which states:

"Townhouses shall generally front onto a public street. Where a townhouse end unit does not front a public street but flanks a public street, the flanking unit(s) shall provide a front yard and front-door entrance facing the public street. Notwithstanding the above, Townhouses in designated **Low-Rise Residential** areas in Established Community Areas shall be developed in accordance with Policy 9.1.2.4."

While the requirement that townhouses shall generally front onto a public street is currently in VOP 2010, we feel that the proposed amendment provides an opportunity to clarify this policy to avoid the potential interpretation that would limit townhouse development in all areas of the City. The proposed amendment provides further direction related to townhouses in designated Low-Rise Residential areas in Established Community Areas, which requires frontage onto a public street. The intent of the proposed amendment is to mitigate the potential adverse impacts of townhouse developments on Established Community Areas. The proposed amendment to Policy 9.2.3.2.d and the addition of Policy 9.1.2.4 requiring that all townhouses within Established Community Areas shall have frontage on a public street, address these concerns. Accordingly, we believe it is no longer necessary to generally require all townhouses to have frontage on a public street. Newly developing areas do not require the same protection as Established Community Areas. Allowing this wording to remain leaves this Policy open for interpretation that could limit townhouse development City-wide and prevent the efficient use of land and services and affect the City's ability to achieve its intensification targets.

We believe that the wording of the proposed amendment should be more in line with the wording that was originally provided in the report to Committee of the Whole, dated November 1, 2016. Accordingly, we provide the following suggestion for revised wording as follows:

"Townhouses in designated Low-Rise Residential areas in Established Community Areas shall generally front onto a public street. Where a townhouse end unit does not front a public street but flanks one, the flanking unit(s) shall provide a front yard and front-door entrance facing the public street. Notwithstanding the above, Townhouses in designated Low-Rise Residential areas in Established Community Areas shall be developed in accordance with Policy 9.1.2.4."

We feel that the above change to the proposed amendment would satisfy the City's desire to address townhouse development within Established Community Areas Low-Rise Residential Areas, while allowing other areas of the City to develop efficiently and assist the City in achieving intensification targets.

We also have concern regarding lack of clarity with respect to the definition of 'Established Community Area', as defined in the proposed Policy 9.1.2.1. This definition is vague and the determination of what is considered to be "entirely or almost entirely developed and occupied" is too subjective, especially in the broad scope of a neighbourhood bounded by arterial roads or other significant features. This lack of clarity makes it unclear which policies apply to a particular parcel of land.

Finally, the proposed Policy 9.1.2.1 states that "where no established neighbourhood is located", new development shall be in accordance with the proposed Policy 9.1.2.5. However, Policy 9.1.2.5 relates to "new street and/or laneway network[s] and other public or private infrastructure...required to facilitate and service new development in **Established Community Areas**". Further clarity is required in

determining Established Community Areas and we request that they be more clearly defined or otherwise identified through an additional schedule to VOP 2010.

We believe that the proposed amendments should be clarified to ensure that the proposed restrictions are limited only to those areas of the City which are considered 'Established Community Areas'. We believe the direction proposed by Vaughan Planning staff will have very serious implications for the efficient use of land in appropriate locations in support of the intensification objectives of the Province which exist today and which are currently being proposed to be substantially increased through the ongoing coordinated review of the Provincial Plans, which commenced in February 2015. Should the proposed amendments result in interpretations by City staff that would result in limitations on townhouse development City-wide, it is our opinion that this would adversely impact the City's ability to meet the provincial requirements related to intensification, the efficient use of land and the efficient use of services.

We trust the foregoing is in order. Should you have any questions, please do not hesitate to contact the undersigned.

Yours truly,

KLM Planning Partners Inc.

Mark Yarranton, BES, MCIP, RPP

President

cc. Abubakar Masood, Maplequest (Vaughan) Developments Inc.

Melissa Rossi, Manager, Policy Planning

Kyle Fearon, Planner 1, Policy Planning & Environmental Sustainability
Roy McQuillin, Director, Policy Planning & Environmental Sustainability

John Mackenzie, Deputy City Manager, Planning and Growth Management